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Minutes of the BOXFORD CONSERVATION COMMISSION

TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM #1
January 21, 2016   7:30PM

Present:  Peter Delaney, Lana Spillman, Frank DiLuna (7:37PM), Natasha Grigg, Mark Mitsch, Paris Beckett, Alan Fowler, Director Ross Povenmire
Absent: Minutes Sec’y Judi Stickney
Others Present: Charles and Stephanie Hatch, Greg Hochmuth, Nancy Merrill, Bob Prokop, John Dold, Andrew Putney, Joseph O’Brien, Matt Juros, Bruce Eaton, Lou Athanas, Bonnie Lucas, Randy Johnson, Beverly Ingalls, David Ingalls, Rich Tomczyk, Sharon Glass, Jimmy Nason, and others.
Meeting Called to Order:

With a quorum present, Chairman Delaney called the meeting to order at 7:31PM.

7:31PM
PUBLIC HEARINGS AND SCHEDULED DISCUSSION ITEMS:
· Discussion of COC 114-1216: 314 Ipswich Road, 19-1-7, Hatch: The Director advised that he received a request for a Certificate of Compliance for work that was completed in the fall. He provided photos for the Commissioners to view as he described what’s been done. He added that the Hatches are anxious to sell their home. Charles Hatch addressed the Commissioners and advised that they have moved to Four Mile Village and need the Certificate of Compliance for the February 12 closing. There was concern that the area had not been stabilized enough to issue a Certificate of Compliance and a lengthy discussion ensued, with Stephanie Hatch contributing to the discussion. After discussion, the Hatches were advised to install a layer of seed (e.g. winter rye) and secured

COIR mats for the stabilization requirement, and return to the next meeting for the Certificate of Compliance.
On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Beckett, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to give direction regarding COC for file 114-1216, 314 Ipswich Road, to stabilize the disturbed area of the yard due to installation of the septic system that was installed in the fall, by spreading winter rye and stapling a biodegradable erosion control mat to the disturbed area. 

· OOC 114-1223: Middleton Road Culvert, 37-1-1&3, Boxford DPW: The Director advised that the applicant has requested to reopen the hearing for this project. 
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED to reopen the NOI hearing for file #114-1223, Middleton Road Culvert, under the Act and the Bylaw for the purpose of presentation of new information on the project received after the close of the hearing. 
Bob Prokop, Wetland Consultant Services, advised they will readvertise, send out the abutter notifications and return to the next meeting for the hearing. 
· RDA 2016-1: 15 Balmoral, 23-2-10, O’Brien
Documents Submitted:

· WPA Form 1: Request for Determination of Applicability

· Legal Notice: To Permit, after the fact, installation of a fence in the rear yard and the grading of a side lawn area.
· Plot Plan in Boxford, Mass.: Drawn for Joseph and Sinead O’Brien, Scale: 1”=80’, dated October 12, 2012, stamped by James L. Klopotowski, Registered Professional Land Surveyor, Merrimack Engineering Services. 
The Director read aloud the legal notice and collected proof of abutter notifications. Joe O’Brien, the homeowner, appeared before the Conservation Commission with a Request for Determination of Applicability to permit after the fact installation of a fence in the rear yard and the grading of a side lawn area. The Director provided photos for the Commissioners to view as he described the work that was completed on the site, noting that approximately 10 feet of the fence is in the buffer zone. There ensued a brief discussion and, after discussion, the Conservation Commission took the following action:
On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Beckett, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the hearing for RDA 2016-1, 15 Balmoral Road, under the Act and the Bylaw.

On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to issue a Negative Determination for RDA 2016-1, 15 Balmoral Road, checking Box 3, under the Act and the Bylaw.
· Continued NOI 114-1221: 17 Pye Brook Lane, 30-2-2, Ovanes
Documents Submitted:

· Public Notice: To construct an in-ground swimming pool, pool house, patios, walkways, retaining walls and to conduct landscaping improvements within 100 feet of Bordering Vegetated Wetlands and within the 200-foot Riverfront Area.
· Plan to Accompany Notice of Intent: 17 Pye Brook Lane, Boxford, Mass.; Williams & Sparages; Scale: 1”=10’; date: November 4, 2015, revised January 12, 2016
· WPA Form 3: Notice of Intent
· Revision Letter to the Conservation Commission from Williams and Sparages: Dated January 14, 2016
· Planting Plan: 17 Pye Brook Lane, dated January 12, 2016
Greg Hochmuth, Williams and Sparages, representing the applicant, appeared before the Conservation Commission to provide the Conservation Commission with information on the changes made to the plans. He provided the Commissioners with revised plans to view as he made his brief presentation. He provided a planting plan, as requested at the last meeting, and described the plants that would be used. There was a brief discussion about Conditions to include in the Order of Conditions, and after discussion, Hochmuth requested to close the hearing. 
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to close the hearing for NOI 114-1221, 17 Pye Brooke Lane, under the Act and the Bylaw. 
· Continued NOI 114- : Boxford Roads, Boxford DPW Request to withdraw: The Director advised the Commissioners that they were unable to obtain a file number from DEP. They got feedback from the DEP, who requested a plan, which they provided, but DEP determined the plan submitted was not acceptable.  The DPW is requesting to withdraw the application at this time and submit an application for a Determination of Applicability at a later date. 
At the request of the applicant and on a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to withdraw the application for the Notice of Intent for the Boxford Roads project. 
· Discussion 128 Main Street Conceptual Redevelopment: Matt Juros, architect at Fish Brook Design Studio, representing his client, Bruce Eaton, met with the Conservation Commission to discuss the property at 128 Main Street and the wetland issues on it. The homeowner would like to improve the property, but the lot is almost entirely within a buffer zone. Juros asked the Conservation Commission for their input on what might be able to be done on the property, before they get any further into planning. There ensued a lengthy discussion on options for the property owner and the Conservation Commission agreed that there are options that could be worked into an Order of Conditions to improve the property. Juros will work with the property owner and return with a Notice of Intent. 
· Discussion of Licenses for Agricultural Use of Conservation Lands: The Director provided some of the issues they need to discuss and decide on before new licenses are issued for the town’s conservation lands. A discussion ensued among the Commissioners as to what to include in the licenses. The Director will provide a draft of the new licenses for the Commissioners to review and approve at the next meeting. 
· Discussion of Spray Opt-Out Program: The Director provided the Commissioners with the form that is required to opt out of the mosquito spray program. After review, the Commissioners decided to opt out of the mosquito spraying for all town-owned conservation lands.
On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to authorize the Director to opt out of the mosquito spraying program by completing the form for all town-owned conservation lands, under the Conservation Commission’s control, and send to the Town Clerk by Certified Mail. 

· Discussion of Turtle Nesting Area Signs: The Director notified the Commissioners that there will be a group site visit to the turtle nesting area tomorrow at noon, as there will be a request for the Conservation Commission to determine at the February 4 meeting, whether the Phase 1 has been stabilized, so they can continue to Phase 2. The Director advised a sign is also needed to keep dirt bikes and other related activity out of the turtle nesting area. Povenmire provided the Commissioners with mock-ups of the sign he is proposing. Nancy Merrill asked if the public would be allowed on the site walk tomorrow. The Chair advised he didn’t think it would be open to the public. A lengthy discussion ensued on the best way to keep the turtle habitat area safe from visitors.
· Discussion Chapman Way Boardwalk and Nason Conservation Land Boardwalk: The Director provided photos for the Commissioners to view, as Rich Tomczyk and Bonnie Lucas described the project they are proposing to provide boardwalks on the Nason Conservation Land and the Chapman Way Land. They are applying for grants to help finance the projects. Lucas notified the Commissioners that the Board of Selectman voted unanimously to support both projects. There ensued a lengthy discussion and, after discussion, the Conservation Commission took the following action:
On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to authorize the Director to draft a letter of support for the project, for the Chair’s signature.  

· Discussion of Nason Conservation Land Access Drive: The Director advised the Commissioners that Mr. Nason is seeking a Certificate of Compliance noting that they never needed to go into the buffer zone to complete the work, so the Order of Conditions was not needed. However, the Certificate of Compliance is needed for the file. The Director added that the second Certificate of Compliance is needed for the access drive into the Conservation Land. He provided the Commissioners with photos on the condition of the property and recommended that the Certificates of Compliance be issued. A lengthy discussion ensued on how best to handle the situation on the work that ended up not being done in the jurisdictional area. The Commission will issue a letter for the closing explaining the situation and will provide a customized Certificate of Compliance for recording, noting that the work that was the subject of the Order of Conditions was completed outside of the Conservation Commission’s jurisdiction.
10:00PM
PENDING ACTION ITEMS
· COC 114-1212 and COC 114-1180: 277 Washington Street, 9-1-28, Nason: After amending the Certificate of Compliance in the previous discussion, the Conservation Commission took the following action:
On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Beckett, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to issue the Certificate of Compliance for file #114-1212 checking the box that the Conservation Commission created, under the Act and the Bylaw.   

On a MOTION made by DiLuna, second by Mitsch, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to execute the approval of Town of Boxford Conservation Commission easement, as drafted by Town Counsel, under the Act and the Bylaw. 
On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Spillman, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to issue the Certificate of Compliance for file #114-1180 indicating that there is a complete certification that the work has been satisfactorily completed with ongoing conditions, under the Act and the Bylaw.   
10:09PM
OTHER BUSINESS
· MACC Dues and CPC Funds Request: The Director advised they have MACC dues coming up and a request for CPC funds project, but both can wait until the next meeting.
10:10PM 
ADJOURN
On a MOTION made by Mitsch, second by Grigg, the Conservation Commission VOTED unanimously to adjourn at 10:10PM. 
Respectfully Submitted, 
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